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Minutes of the Durrington Town Council Meeting held at 7pm on Thursday the 31st of January 2019, in the Jubilee Pavilion, 
Recreation Road, Durrington, SP4 8HH
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mrs K Sharp, Mr J Ellis, Mrs M Wardell, Mr A Lund, Mr R Perry, Mr W Clarke, Mr G Wilson, Mr S Rennie, Mr L Tucker, Mr S Botham
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker 
Cllr G Wright

2 members of Speedwatch


	Clerk

Wiltshire Councillor


96/18
ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllrs, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr R Deakins, Mr G Wilson, Mr D Healing, Admin Assist Mrs R Docker.
97/18
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record any in the book.  Cllr J Todd signed the book in relation to Agenda/Minute Item 106/18g.
98/18   TO APPROVE THE MINUTES – The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the minutes of Meetings as follws:

a. The Town Council Meeting held on the 27th of November 2018 

b. The Budget and Precept Setting Meeting held on the 9th of January 2019.

99/18    REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council – this month focused on attending the Amesbury Area Board held at the Stonehenge Visitors’ Centre.  Dr Grummitt from Cross Plain Surgery provided an update on why the surgery was closing and moving to the new medical facility at Larkhll.  Whilst I understand residents’ concerns, this is a business move that will enable the surgery to have the most up to date facilities, space and it will hopefully mean the recruitment of more doctors.
100/18    TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES – There was no report from the local Policing Team.  The PCSO had called into the Town Council Office this week to provide an update; Two young people have been found responsible for the damaged wing mirrors on School Road, they will be paying for the damage caused.
b. CRIME PREVENTION (including Speedwatch) – the next NTG/IAG is on the 6th of February.
Speedwatch – concerns have been raised over several months about a number of issues regarding Speedwatch.  There are only 2-3 teams of two in operation at present.  A number of members have left due to what they believe is a lack of support and feedback.  Speedwatch members were present at the meeting and voiced their concerns about the team’s leadership.  The Council felt there was no option but to RESOLVE to appoint a new leader/coordinator/police liaison, who is already a member of the  team.

c. POLICIES – Standing Orders have been reviewed by the Policies’ Committee.   Cllr Rennie asked if an Email Policy had been produced.  An old one exists but this needs revisiting.  There is still a requirement to review the Fire Risk Assessment for both the Pavilion and the Village Hall.
d. HR&FINANCE – Financial processes were checked in December with no anomalies.  HR matters regarding payroll were discussed in detail in confidential business.  
e. PLANNING – Planning Meetings took place on the 18th of December and the 31st of January:

18/10794/FUL - 757 Netheravon Road, Durrington – Bay Window – Support

18/11006/FUL - 196 Bulford Road, Durrington - Ground floor single storey 
extension to rear, first floor extension to rear and garage conversion – Support

18/11116/FUL - Lifestyle Fitness, Avon Valley College, Recreation Road, 
Durrington - Change of use of existing garage/workshop to create extension to 
existing fitness suite, including glazed link – Support

18/11311/VAR - Land at Corruna Barracks, Ludgershall - Variation of Condition 1 
of Reserved Matters Consent 17/11758/REM – Support subject to condition that 
‘contaminated spoil’ is not hazardous to the environment or personnel.

19/00235/FUL – 101 Avondown Road, Durrington - Proposed rear conservatory – 
Support

19/00090/TCA - Manor Cottage, Hackthorne Road, Durrington – Work to trees 
within a CA - Support

18/11691/VAR – 2 New Road, Durrington - Variation to conditions – Object 

18/11619/OUT – Tryst, College Road, Durrington – Outlining Planning for 
Demolition of the existing lean-to extension and the erection of a detached 
dwelling - Object
f. AMENITIES – Cllr R Perry provided a report on the Fargo Road play area, there is concern about mole hills, the angle of the swings and a damaged gate.  These issues will be looked into.
PUBLIC QUESTIONS – There were no questions from the public
101/18
REPORT by the clerk - With Cllr Graham Wright’s help, the responsibility of filling the salt bins has now be passed back to Wiltshire Council.  All bins have been check and filled where required by Trevor, he will be keeping an eye on them over the coming weeks.  A note will be placed on them to state that they are for public use on the pavement and roads, not private driveways as has been the case with one bin.

The Great British Spring Clean is scheduled for 23 March – 23 April, we have been approached by a local resident asking for a date for a litter pick, so this could coincide with this year’s campaign, if a Councillor is willing to take on the organising this year?

I’m in the process of getting Insurance quotes as our current 3 year fixed price deal comes to an end in April.  I will come to the Council in February with some quotes for consideration.  Likewise the annual Play Park Inspection contract is also up for renewal at the same time.  I have already received two quotes that are considerably cheaper than the current provider, with reports that are far more comprehensive.

Our registration with the Information Commissioner’s Office is due for renewal in March, I have questioned whether we need to register councillors individually given GDPR.  

The application for approval for a loan was sent off to the MHCLG via the WALC prior to Christmas, I was hoping to have received the outcome, I will chase this next week if nothing has been received back.

We have been approached by All Saints Parish Church about taking on the responsibility of maintenance of their churchyard.  Having looked at the regulations, this is a routine procedure following the official closure of a churchyard for burials.  The closure took place in around 2004, when the Parish Council at the time was asked to take on the responsibility but apparently refused to do so.  I believe this may actually be the responsibility of Wiltshire Council and have contacted the relevant department to seek more advice.  I have a provisional meeting planned with the Reverand to discuss should the Town Council be responsible.

102/18
REPORT by the Wiltshire Councillor, Cllr G Wright 
Durrington Cross Plains Surgery Move Update, from the January WC Area Board Meeting    Whilst most people within our community would like the status quo to continue, it was evident at the last Wiltshire Council Area Board that this cannot and will not be the case. I am convinced and completely won over by Dr Celia Grummitt who fully explained the rationale behind the move.  In attendance were Durrington Town Council Chairman, Cllr John Todd and the Town Clerk Sarah Tucker.  They both agreed that they also fully understood why the move was necessary and they invited Dr Celia Grummitt to present the case fully at the Town Council Annual Parish Meeting on the 26th March 2019; this is the communities opportunity to hear the detail first hand.

Salt Bins   I have been working with the Town Clerk to make sure that in the future, the yellow Salt Bins within the village are fully restocked during the autumn.  This has now been agreed by Wiltshire Highways. My thanks go to Trevor Parker who kindly added emergency grit to two of our empty bins. 

Street Lighting  We have a series of lighting faults that have been delayed due to poor planning between WC and the companies that maintain supplies, bulbs and the LED Lighting. I have made a serious complaint and now have the assurance that Durrington will be made a priority. I am pleased to say that the light outside of the Durrington Club in Windsor Road has finally been replaced. I had to personally cone off the area opposite the lantern so that the repair vehicle could park without obstruction. Common sense resolved this 12 month issue!  

WC Budget  The draft budget has been published and will be Scrutinised in January  and then submitted to full council in February.  I have studied the draft and can see no new major issues for Durrington with the 2019/20 Wiltshire Council Tax proposed rise of 2.99%.

Netheravon Road   Self-help is the order of the day and well done to the residents of Netheravon Road for the professional signage that has been installed. I have had the damaged road refuge bollard replaced and I will continue to work on the other outstanding issues.

Easter Entertainment

I can confirm that on Easter Sat, 20th April at Larkhill, there will be an Easter Egg Hunt and a Walk To Stonehenge. There will be refreshments and fun for the children. I will supply the full details in my March  report.   

Larkhill Community Partnership (LCP) 

At the December meeting, I took actions to work with the Army Rebasing Team to prioritise agreed works that have not yet been completed but agreed within the rebasing plans. The next LCP meeting is on April 4th 2pm at Sharp Hall Larkhill. 

Armed Forces Day   “28th to the 30th June
The Armed Forces Day 2019 National Event will be in Salisbury! This  three day event is  being held from June 28 to 30. An anticipated 250,000 people are expected over the three days to join the celebrations, recognise our armed forces and the vital role they play in protecting us and our country, as well as honouring our 1veterans.  please visit  http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/salisbury-afd for more information.

103/18
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council:
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD – the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 17th of January were issued.
b. CATG – the next meeting is in March.
c. WORLD HERITAGE SITE MANAGEMENT PLAN –  The minutes of the A303 Amesbury to Berwick Down meeting were issued.  Cllr K Sharp updated the Council following the Winter Solstice Meeting informing the Council that Wiltshire Council’s efforts to prevent encampments at Woodhenge had been successful with laybys on the Countess Road barriered.  A letter would be written to Wiltshire Council Highways outlining the Council’s gratitude.  This has been the first year that complaints have not been received and it is believed that is due to the measures put in place by Wiltshire Council and the local Police.
d. LARKILL COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIP – the next meeting is due to be held on the 4TH of April 2019.
104/18
ACCOUNTS to review and approve the following:

a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the cheques and debits for December 2018 and January 2019.
b. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the current account for November and December 2018.
c. The Town Council reviewed the budget as at 31st of January 2019.
105/18
DISCUSSION TOPIC –  Following Dr Grummitt’s talk at the Amesbury Area Board about the closure of Cross Plain Surgery in Durrington and the move to Larkhill the Town Council has invited her to speak to residents at the Annual Parish Meeting on the 26th of March 2019.  A formal invite will be sent.
106/18
PROPOSALS 
a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve Standing Orders.
b. The Town Council reviewed the quotations for the decoration of the Pavilion.  Three local decorators were invited to submit quotes, only two did, the other was unable to take up the responsibility due to other commitments over the summer.  The Town Council discussed in detail the quotes which differed by £265.  Slightly different paint was being quoted for by each decorator.  Following research about the paint the Council RESOLVED to accept the quote provided by Mr P Tidmarsh as the paint was deemed to be more durable for the premises.
c. The Town Council considered a request by a local resident who wished to purchase a cemetery seat to be placed in the cremation plot area.  The Council RESOLVED to have the seat sited under the row of trees at the bottom of the cremation plots.
d. The Town Council has a number of stamps left over from when the Post Point closed that it is unable to use due to their high value (ranging from £1.17 - £5).  Royal Mail have said that these can be sold on.  It was RESOLVED to sell these on eBay as a batch, a reserve of £1200.

e. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve EIBE Play as the continued provider of the play park equipment until its completion later this year. The Town Council undertook the tendering process in line with regulations for tenders over £25000 in early 2017 when it began the upgrade.
f.    The Town Council RESOLVED to apply for a new 1 year fixed term savings account with the Nationwide for the S106 monies.  The current savings account matures in February 2019.

g. The Town Council RESOLVED to handover certain aspects of the Durrington Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event to the main organiser and his team (Cllr John Todd).  Elements such as finances, liability, insurance and health and safety will all become the responsibility of John Todd’s team, as the overall organiser and owner of the event.  The Town Council will remain an organiser of the Duck Race and the Flower and Produce Show.  As a sponsor of the Show it will also provide the free use of the Recreation Ground and Pavilion for the duration of the event.  A formal agreement will be drafted between the Town Council and the event organiser.

h. The Town Council RESOLVED to apply for a £5000 grant from the Local Youth Network to offset the cost (£10,000) for the 2019/2020 financial year for the Town Council’s Youth Services.

i.    The Town Council reviewed Kid’s Friday Club sessions as at present the team is struggling for volunteers to run the Friday night group and finds it often has to cancel them.  It was RESOLVED that if the time came when the club could not be run weekly it would move to alternate weeks.  It is appreciated that the Youth Club and KFC have volunteer support and also support from a Youth Worker from Durrington Community Church.  A letter of thanks would be sent to Daniel Knight and Michael Thompson for their continued support.

j.    The Town Council RESOLVED to apply for a £2820.84 grant from the Amesbury Area Board this is half the cost of an inclusive roundabout for the  major upgrade of the play park.

107/18
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

A thank you letter has been received from Durrington Ward at Salisbury Hospital following the chocolates that were taken by Cllr S Paines at Christmas.  The Town Council has long supported Durrington Ward, a special thank you was given to Cllr Paines for organising this, this is something she took on when her mother left the Council.
An email has been received complaining about the waste bin on Poores Road junction with Bulford Road being used for more than the average litter.  The resident had requested that the bin be removed.  However, this is not in line with the Town Council’s priorities regarding litter.  The situation would be monitored and Wiltshire Council would be requested to empty it more frequently if required.  A notice has also been placed on the bin stating it is for routine litter not household waste.

108/18
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – there were no public questions
109/18
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.  

The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the new pay scales for all employees.  As of April 2019 all employees would move onto the NJC scales as per the document issued to Councillors on the night.  All employees would receive a letter outlining their new Pay Scale and range along with updated Written Statements of Particulars.  The Town Council also RESOLVED the recruitment of a new assistant youth worker if current circumstances changed.


The Town Council RESOLVED to introduce a notice period for specific bookings.  Hirer’s would be informed and meetings held to explain the decision.  
Signed




Chairman                        Date
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